Report on the 2019/20 Budget
Introduction

This report has been compiled to give background to the budget and the reasons for the figures in the budget.  It is in no way prepared to influence but to inform.  The budget has been worked on by the Finance Committee alongside responsible officers who have considered the various options and the related issues.  The report highlights the key areas where budgets have changed and the reasons why those changes were input in order for you to be able to reach an informed decision over the budget.
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History

Last year we set a budget which we hoped would ensure that we could balance the books and fill the gaps that Waveney District Council (WDC) had not provided for in the budget which they set for us.  Whilst this has enabled the council to deal with issues which we had already identified and indeed our core costs were almost all accounted for in the 2018/19 budget.  However, it has not prevented us from discovering issues arising from lack of capital investment over a long period of time to many of the assets which we have inherited but where there was not provision budgeted for in the budget set up by WDC.  The condition surveys produced for us have identified many issues which need to be addressed, those in the WDC condition surveys should have had capital programme works funding attached however none of this money has been transferred to us.
Challenges

As with last year the budget sub-committee was concerned about increasing the Council’s budget but were also mindful of meeting the shortfalls in the budget which they had inherited as well as fulfilling the Council obligations.  As mostly Lowestoft Town Council precept payers themselves, we realise that the setting up of the Council had led to an increase in the town’s council tax levels as service costs has been transferred to the Town Council without any related reduction in the District Council’s levy.  We deplore the fact that, due to poor budgeting done prior to the Council’s existence, we had to increase the precept significantly last year and are forced to recommend another increase this year. 
The possibilities of external funding are being explored and indeed we have already been successful in obtaining the initial funding for the Town Hall. We plan to investigate and recommend applying for funding for other assets whenever possible however this is not something which can be budgeted for and have to be considered as bonuses. Cuts to contracts are being investigated alongside any implications which these might have for the Council.
Assets have been transferred to the Town Council without active reserves to maintain them and many have suffered a lack of investment over a long period of time and, as custodians for the town, the council needs to carry out some timely work to ensure the assets do not further decline in condition and value.  This is the area which is leading to the main increase in costs to the Council’s budget.
There have been some amendments made to the layout of our budget which we hope will provide greater clarity and transparency as well as reflecting decisions set by Council.

Key Budget Areas

Arts, Heritage & Museums

This budget has been significantly reduced as most of the costs towards the Collection were for improvements to the storage of the collection and therefore the budget has been reduced. There is a reserve for the collection for which a maximum level of £50,000 has been set which will be accrued from any underspend each year in this budget heading to enable the council to match-fund acquisitions which might increase the value of the collection.  We also have the costs of storing collection items which cannot be placed on display at this time.   
This saves £17,940 on next year’s budget.
CCTV

Last year our WDC advisor wrongly informed us that the budget for this area could be reduced when unfortunately, it hadn’t and therefore there was a shortfall in this budget.  Council also agreed to set a capital CCTV element to the budget of £25k per year for improvements to the system, however this has been removed from next year’s budget and put back in the following year. The CCTV committee has been investigating ways of reducing costs and enhancing the service and this work is ongoing but has been handicapped by issues with the transfer.  We had hoped to charge for ancillary services provided by the CCTV team however rather than enter into discussions with LTC about costs the client simply removed the workload.
This adds £35,855 to the budget.

Events, Grants & Civic
Last year the Council budgeted for £50k for grants which have benefited organisations in the town.  Following on from decisions taken by the Council this year it was decided to create this budget category to show this area of the Council’s work.  Following the decision to set up an Events and Communication Sub-committee and transfer £10,000 per year from the Grants budget to facilitate organising events within the town as well as improve communications, it was decided to transfer into this category the Civic budget as well as the advertising/community engagement budget.  There has been one actual additional item which is a budget for Remembrance Sunday and Holocaust Memorial Day where responsibility has been passed from WDC but no budget provided. A further £10,000 has been taken from the Grant budget for next year to reduce costs. 
There appears to be an increase in the budget of £2,334 however the majority of this has actually been transferred from other budget headings.

Marina Theatre

Last year the council approved contracting a full expert condition survey of the theatre which has identified major capital programme expenditure needed for the Marina Theatre much of which result from historical issues and lack of investment by previous owners who are unlikely to provide any capital investment. There is an estimated investment of around £1m needed over a five-year period, the bulk of which would be the responsibility of the Council with some being the responsibility of the Marina Theatre Trust (MTT).  We have an obligation to ensure that theatre is in a usable and safe condition and would need to cover any losses caused by cancelled performances due to the theatre being closed.
We are meeting with the MTT to go through the necessary works and verify specific work and costs as well as responsibility however we are working on costs which have been identified but there are some that have not been as well as some further surveying work which is required.  We plan to work closely with MTT to reduce costs where possible and to apply for appropriate grants etc however we do need to budget for the costs.  We are currently investigating the options of a PWBL loan for the capital works as this could then be budgeted for and the costs spread over a longer period to enable us to reduce the initial cost to our residents. This is reflected on the Capital Works page.
Allotments, Open Spaces & East of England Park

This figure has been decreased for this year, although not for subsequent years, as we are aware that The Ness will not be open until the end of 2019 therefore we have reduced this budget by 2/3rds to reflect this.  There is a further reduction as we have removed costs for Fen Park and created its own budget area.  We have added a heading for water maintenance as we have had estimated costs for work on several of the ponds for which we are responsible and are looking to spread the cost of works which they may require.
This will save £40,728 on this budget heading but it should be noted that this will be for this year only.  

Other Parks 

We have been presented with an increase of around 5%-5.5% on the Norse contract for 2019-20.  At present there have been no meetings to discuss this however a team from F&G and AID will be meeting with Norse in the coming week to discuss.  It should be noted that we budgeted for an RPI increase last year as well as a further RPI increase this year.  Last year Norse did not increase our costs as they had not had time to calculate an increase and this appears to have been included this year as this rise is about two years of RPI.
The overall cost for the Norse contract in 2019-20 is £725,900 across all our assets and CCTV, an increase of 3.7% compared to 2017-18 and 2018-19. As Waveney Norse did not increase our costs for 2018-19 but we increase our budget, there is a saving throughout the Norse contract of £11,528. 
In some parks there are leisure fees for sport activities that were taken out of the budget for 2018-19. These have been reintroduced for 2019-20 and will be counteracted by a leisure grant for clubs.  

Play Areas

The baseline costs have changed in the same manner as the Parks, so although there is an increase in the play areas page, the overall budget for the Norse contract has decreased. The decision of Council to budget for investment in play equipment has been justified by the reduction in CIL and S106 income however this figure has not been increased by RPI.
Public Conveniences

As with the other contracted assets these have just been change in line with the Norse contract. The only adjustment is to combine the costs for the maintenance of Fen Park and the toilet into one budget area for clarity.
Staff, Training and CPD
This budget heading is only increasing by RPI.  It should be noted that this figure includes building a staffing reserve which council adopted as policy to ensure that we have funds should there be any long-term sick or caring leave required in the future.  Indeed, it is hoped that it will reduce once the staffing reserve is achieved. As part of cost saving the budget for Apprentices has been removed from 2019-20 and reintroduced in the future. 
Elections & Professional Fees
This is a new heading area but basically includes costs which were in other budget areas and encompasses costs which related to the Council’s responsibilities and which are, on the whole, unavoidable.  There is one key addition to this budget area and that is to allocate an annual amount for legal expenses.  We had previously set a legal reserve within our reserves but there has been a significant amount of advice sort this year on a range of issues and this looks set to continue into 2019/20 so it would be irresponsible to not budget for this to happen.  We are hoping that this may be something which reduces in time once a lot of the inherited issues are resolved.  Apart from this the majority of figures are either increasing by RPI, staying the same or reducing.  There are variations in the audit costs however they balance out and the budget remains the same.
An increase of £21,968 for this category

Administration
There are some savings but also some additions.  Office Supplies has been merged with printing and postage so it shows as an increase but is in reality an overall decrease, going from £5.5k down to £4k.  Meeting expenses have also been reduced by £500.
There is an additional one-off addition to the IT/telephone costs which is a sum of £7000 to purchase/hire tablets for councillors to enable to Council to go as paperless as possible.  Council has discussed this as being an ambition for the future although as yet no formal decision has been taken however, we have budgeted for this possibility.  As you can see this figure reduces in following years where a figure has been built in for replacement costs building over the four-year term of office.

The budget contingency has been reduced to £25,000 (down from £50,000) as a saving for this year, but will go back to £50,000 in future years.
Town Hall
We have separated out the Town Hall and Offices to provide greater transparency which has led to a reduction in the Town Hall budget area of £26,150.
Offices
We have created this budget area in order to be transparent about the running costs of our offices, as it is a brand, new budget area there is no percentage rise.  This includes our rent, car-parking, service charge (utilities, regular cleaning as well as annual deep cleaning, insurance, security etc), as well as our repayments spread over 5 years as per Council’s decision.
Miscellaneous & Reserves Contributions
This is the other area of the budget which includes the largest increases. Two items have been transferred out of this budget area and into other budget areas.  We had a Triangle PC budget so it seemed sensible to merge the maintenance costs for the area into a Triangle budget and similarly with the Drying Nets, it seemed sensible to merge this with the Ness budget.  We have also renamed one section of the budget from Parks repairs and maintenance to Parks Development and Infrastructure, this may seem a small thing but basic repairs and maintenance is included in the Norse contract so we wanted to differentiate this to repairs and improvements which fall outside of the Norse contract.
The majority of items are only increasing by RPI however there are some key additions to this section of the budget.  These include Compliance and Festive Lights. The compliance costs are based on the necessary ten-year programme to ensure our assets meet necessary legal standards, these costs have been calculated over the ten years and then divided into a fixed annual amount in the same way as we deal with elections. The Festive Lights has been reduced for 2019-20 and will be reintroduced in future years.
Capital Works

A major part of next year’s budget is for Capital works. Over the next 5 years £1,665,274 is needed for capital work, made up of £997,400 for the Marina Theatre, £413,610 for the Town Hall, £129,300 for the Denes Oval, and various smaller amounts across our remaining assets. In the budget for next year there are three areas. The first of these areas is a specific budget for capital works of £47,367. This has come from savings found in other budgets and will go directly to Capital works. The other two areas are in relation to the repayments of loans. In total we will need to borrow £1,617,907 to fund capital works, however we can only borrow a maximum of £500,000 per year. This means that in 2019-20, 2020-21 and 2021-22 we will borrow £500,000 and in 2022-23 we will borrow £117,907, all of which will be paid off by the end of 2028-29. In total the cost of the loan will be £1,760,810 over the 10 years. As we will only have one loan in 2019-20 of £500,000 the repayment will be £59360, but we are putting £116721 into an earmarked reserve for future repayments so there are no large increases in the budget in future years. These figures are susceptible to change as interest rates change and due to the fact that we will borrow the money that is needed per piece of work as opposed to a one of amount of £500,000.
In total for 2019-20 we have £547,367 budgeted for capital works against £589,784 worth of work needed. We believe that this difference will be covered both by savings in the Marina Theatre work as estimates were used in the pricing, and by delaying less urgent work to 2020-21.
Reserves

As well as the General Reserve, the Council has also set up various specific reserves.  They are:

· Heritage and Arts Reserve

· Parks & Open Spaces

· Play Areas

· Civic & Ceremonial

· Legal

· Repairs and Maintenance

· Training

· Staffing Contingency

· Elections

· Public Conveniences
The reserves would build in various ways through underspends, planned funding or external funding.  Each has guidelines set for how the funding goes to the reserve.  For example, the Parks & Open Spaces Reserve would be started off by any underspend in our budgets as well as any grants that we might be able to apply for or any events/fundraising that may take place. The Play areas would be funded from the specific allocation in the budget plus and funding from planning and developments.

There would also be a separate reserve for our Charitable Status re Arnold’s Bequest and all items in this budget for Arnold’s Bequest have been removed as they should not have been accounted for with our precept budget.
Conclusion

As last year, this document outlines the thought processes and budget amounts of the key increases or savings in the budget.  The Budget Sub-Committee went into this process knowing that issues had arisen but the full impact has been more than expected.  We reported previously that we had a lack of information and had had difficulty obtaining information.  We have managed to gain information over the last twelve months but there are still areas where we are lacking information as well as areas where information is still being provided both by other bodies and our solicitors.  
Again, the budget that we are recommending is far higher than we would have hoped but this is due to work that the Council has done over the last year to examine its assets and responsibilities.  This is still a draft budget at this meeting and the Budget Sub-committee welcomes input from fellow councillors on possible amendments and changes to the budget.  We understand that none of us will be happy with the precept and budget but hope that we can have meaningful discussions and that councillors will look at the budget and identify options rather than just bemoan the budget.
We hope that despite the figures in this budget you will approve of the way the layout has been amended to better reflect Council’s policies as well as providing more clarity and transparency.
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